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At its meeting on 19 May,  the Petitions Committee gave further consideration 
to Guide Dogs Shared Space Petition, P-03-144. 
 
The following briefing is intended to clarify issues which arose from that 
discussion: 
  
1.  By defining what is meant by a “shared surface street” and explain why we 
are seeking a moratorium.   
 
2.  To eliminate any possible confusion which may exist between that Petition, 
and the concerns that Guide Dogs has raised with regard to SUSTRANS 
proposed draft Legislative Competence (Traffic Free Routes) Order 2009. 
 
 
Shared surface streets  

 
Guide Dogs Petition relates to shared surface streets which are one means of 
implementing the shared space approach to street design. In shared surface 
streets, the traditional kerb that segregates the footway from the carriageway 
is removed. As a result there is no effective delineation between pedestrians 
and traffic and so blind and partially sighted people, as well as other disabled 
people, elderly people and young children are placed at serious risk. Priority 
in these shared surface schemes has to be negotiated between pedestrians, 
motorists and cyclists by making eye contact. That is clearly impossible for 
blind and partially sighted people. The effect is to undermine their safety, 
confidence and independence. This is why our Petition has such a wide range 
of supporters, and why we believe there should be a moratorium on the 
creation of shared surface streets in Wales.    We have examples of shared 
surface streets in Caernarfon, Newport, and Brecon, and schemes are also 
under discussion in Cardiff, Monmouth and Caerphilly. In all of those schemes 
Guide Dogs is in touch with local groups who are also opposing them. 

We are disappointed that the Deputy First Minister does not believe that a 
moratorium on shared surface schemes is appropriate at present. The 
approach to the National Transport Plan may be holistic, but the shared 



surface schemes we currently have in Wales have, we believe, been 
developed by local authorities without due regard to their Disability Equality 
Duty.   This requires them to consult with local disabled people, and to 
conduct an equality impact assessment. Unless they are given clear guidance 
about the impact of shared surface streets now, we have no confidence that 
“issues around safety and accessibility” will ever be fully taken into account.   

 We note that paragraph 7 of the Department for Transport briefing states that 
“There is no conclusive evidence to suggest that shared surfaces are 
inherently any less safe than conventionally kerbed surfaces.”  Guide Dogs’ 
research, and the lived experiences of blind and partially sighted people, and 
other disabled and elderly people, tells us that this is not the case. 

If you can’t tell were the pavement ends and the road begins how can you 
possibly feel safe? 
 
Our position is therefore: unless an alternative delineator is demonstrated 
through research to be effective, footways with kerbs, along with pedestrian 
crossing points with dropped kerbs and tactile paving, must be retained.  
 
We welcome the fact that the Department for Transport intends to make 
evidence based policy in this area, and that the Department is undertaking a 
comprehensive two-year research project on shared space aimed at informing 
future policy and guidance. 
 
On 22 April 2009 the Department for Transport issued a letter, via email, to ‘all 
local highway authorities’ that informed them of the research project and 
asked in the meantime that they ensure that they take particular care to 
consider the needs of visually impaired people.  It is not clear from that letter 
whether this was issued to local authorities in Wales as well as those in 
England.  
 
Call for a Moratorium 
 
Whilst the Department for Transport research is carried out, and until 
guidance is produced that sets out how the shared space concept can be 
applied without restricting the safe independent mobility of disabled people, 
Guide Dogs and our supporters across the disability sector in Wales will 
continue to call for a moratorium on new shared surface schemes.   
 
This is supported by the statement DPTAC (the Disabled Persons Transport 
Advisory Committee, statutory advisors on transport for disabled people) has 
recently released which calls on local authorities not to proceed with shared 
surface schemes pending the Department for Transport’s  research and the 
issuing of guidance. 
 
Given the concerns of Guide Dogs - supported by organisations across the 
disability sector and the Government’s statutory advisors the Disabled 
Person’s Transport Advisory Committee (DPTAC) - which are acknowledged 
in the Department for Transport letter of April; the fact that the Department for 



Transport are not yet certain that they can produce evidence based policy on 
how to make shared surface streets safe for disabled people; and the 
potential high costs of correcting mistakes in the current economic difficulties; 
would it not be unwise for local authorities to commission new shared surface 
schemes until the conclusion of the Department for Transport’s research?  
 
 
Shared walking and cycling paths  
  
Although there may be similarities in the terminology used and in the 
concerns that they give rise to, the shared surface street issue is a separate 
one to that of shared walking and cycling paths, where the conflict arises only 
between pedestrians and cyclists rather than with a wider range of road users. 
Additionally the issue of shared surface streets is not one that is directly 
addressed in the Walking and Cycling Strategy. 
 
Guide Dogs and Disability Wales are represented on the Walking and Cycling 
Strategy’s Steering Group, and we are pleased to note that it does not 
condone the use of shared walking and cycling paths, which are an 
unsatisfactory solution for pedestrians, people with physical disabilities, 
sensory impairments and learning difficulties, as well as cyclists.   
   
Conclusion  
 
We would ask that the Committee maintains its focus on our Petition, 
demonstrates it’s commitment to social inclusion and takes action to stop the 
negative impact of shared surface streets on the many people in Wales who 
wish to move around independently and safely in our communities.   



To all local highway authorities 
 
Via email 

 
22 April 2009 

 
Dear Sir/Madam 
 

DfT research into shared space 
 
The Department of Transport recently started a wide-ranging research project looking 
into the design and provision of shared space.  Shared space is a concept 
predominantly aimed at reducing the impact of motor traffic in places used by 
pedestrians.  It has proved popular on the continent and is becoming increasingly so 
in the UK as a means of improving public spaces, such as high streets or town 
squares. 
 
Many shared space schemes feature a shared surface, where conventional kerbs are 
omitted and pedestrians share a common surface with vehicular traffic.  The aim of 
dispensing with clearly defined areas for pedestrians and vehicles is to allow the full 
width of the street to be shared more equitably by all users of the highway.    
 
There is a considerable amount of anecdotal evidence that shared space (which 
includes shared surfaces) can be a valuable technique for improving the public 
realm, and its growing popularity would appear to support this view.   
 
However, It has become apparent in recent years that while shared surfaces appear 
to work well for most people, they present difficulties for some disabled people, 
particularly those with a visual impairment.  Many visually impaired people use the 
kerb as a tactile guide and can find navigation difficult in its absence.   
 
The Guide Dogs for the Blind Association (working name "Guide Dogs") has been 
instrumental in highlighting these concerns, and we will be working closely with them 
and other stakeholder organisations, throughout our two-year project. 
 
The Department intends to make evidence-based policy in this area.  The aim is to 
make shared space work for all road users including disabled people.  However, 
whether and how this aim is pursued will depend on the conclusions and 
recommendations of an appraisal report - this will be an early output from the project 
and will be used to inform decisions on the project's methodology. I intend to write to 
you again at this stage to explain the findings of the appraisal report. 
 
In the meantime, I would recommend that you continue to follow good practice when 
designing streetscape schemes by taking account of all road user needs and 
consulting with relevant user groups as necessary. If you are planning to introduce 
shared space or surfaces, please ensure that you take particular care to consider the 
needs of visually impaired people  
 

 Mr G Killa 
 Traffic Management Division 
 Zone 2/07 
 Gt Minster House 
 76 Marsham Street 
 London SW1P 4DR 
  
  Direct Line:  020 7944 8691 
  Email: gereint.killa@dft.gsi.gov.uk 



Finally, if you have any experience of shared space (and shared surfaces in 
particular) we would like to hear from you.  We seek to obtain any information you 
may have relating to the benefits (or otherwise) of shared space. 
 
If you would like to contribute in this way, please contact our contractor’s project 
manager directly; 
 
Stuart Reid 
MVA Consultancy 
Dukes Court 
Duke Street 
Woking GU21 5BH 
01483 742952 
sreid@mvaconsultancy.com 
 
Yours faithfully, 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Gereint Killa   





















































Hello Gareth 
  
Thank you for your email regarding the Petition. I have read the Minister for Rural Affairs, and 
I am happy with her reply and the letter was very helpful, and understand work is underway to 
update the Study I also welcome that the Welsh Assembly Government offering to Work with 
the partnership with the View to a future submission under the second Business plan period 
1st march 2011 - 31st Dec 2013. under Axis 3. 
  
Once again I thank the Committee for there Time on this petition 
  
Kind Regards 
  
Cllr Russell Downe 
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Further information relating to the NEVAR Petition (P-03-190) 
The report from the Members’ Research Service dated 12 March 2009 provides 
evidence that proposals for improved road access to Cardiff Airport have been 
under consideration by the Welsh Assembly Government (WAG) for some time.  

1. Lack of evidence of need 
We have asserted “there is no good evidence that there is a problem in getting to 
and from the airport by private road transport, nor that poor road access is 
inhibiting its growth”. The Members’ Research Service report does not refute this. 
The few complaints about access in Cardiff Airport’s passenger comments log1 
are almost all about poor public transport. 

2. Outdated Airport Masterplan 
The WAG planning documents use figures taken from the Airport’s 2006 
‘Masterplan’. This document was unrealistically optimistic at the time of its 
publication, being based on the findings of the 2002/3 Faber Maunsell study 
which anticipated a new ‘Miskin Parkway Rail Station’ as a major transport 
interchange with Park & Ride facilities at junction 34, that was quickly rejected by 
Network Rail.2 The Masterplan’s growth prediction of 7.8 million passengers a 
year by 2030 is unsupported.3 In reality, last year’s passenger numbers were 
5.5% down on those for 20074 and the airport concedes that this downturn is 
likely to continue, exacerbated by the current economic crisis.  
The response from SEWTA was that “the link between economic growth and 
increase in traffic needs to be broken” and that “all statements concerning 
economic growth related to the airport need to be fully validated.”5 

3. Airport management’s view 
The airport’s Business Development and Commercial Director has recently said 
“in terms of people who use the airport they do not perceive road access to 
be a problem but in terms of others who don’t, it is perceived to be a problem” 
(our emphasis).6 Perhaps even more pertinently he said “At the moment you can 
get to more places at airports other than Cardiff – the [access] road is not 
really the issue. If we can get more flights, more people can use the airport.”7 
(our emphasis). 

                                                 
1 See: http://www.airlinequality.com/Airports/Airport_forum/cwl.htm (35 passenger reviews going back to 2003)  
2 Cardiff Airport Masterplan 2006 “Response to the Government White Paper on the future of Aviation” 
3 Ove Arup Consultants, Cardiff International Airport and Culverhouse Cross Access Improvement Planning Stage Report 
for the Welsh Assembly Government (Dec Ref 08/7352), June 2008 Page 14 [Available in the Members’ Library] 
4 Minutes of Cardiff Airport Consultative Committee meeting of 27 January 2009 
5 South East Wales Transport Alliance 12th July 2006, Cardiff International Airport Masterplan consultation - SEWTA’s 
Response, Item 12 (i) See: http://www.sewta.gov.uk/Board%20Meetings/July06/Item12.doc  
6 Minutes of Cardiff Airport Consultative Committee meeting of 9 September 2008 
7 Western Mail article by Tomos Livingston 16 February 2009 See: http://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/wales-
news/2009/02/16/belgian-success-gives-wings-to-cardiff-airport-s-expansion-plans-91466-22934839/  
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4. Inadequate traffic flow information 
The WAG consultants, Ove Arup & Partners, say that “In the absence of 
calculations produced by a computer traffic model, the evidence for congestion 
tends to be anecdotal rather than factual.”8 (our emphasis). They also say 
“There is currently localised congestion along certain parts of the signed airport 
route, for example Culverhouse Cross. However, based on available traffic data, 
the airport does not seem to contribute significantly to this congestion.”9 
(our emphasis). The consultants have identified the need to “develop a new, 
robust transport model for the wider study area,…”10 (our emphasis). 
We contend that such modelling should be performed before a decision is made 
as to whether there is a need and which corridor is preferred, not afterwards. 

5. Focus of the study 
The publicity leaflet for the 2008 exhibitions was entitled “Improving Access to 
Cardiff International Airport: Public Consultation – July 2008”.11 We are 
concerned that there may have been another agenda that was effectively hidden 
amongst a confusing conglomeration of other proposals.12  
The WAG is committed to only four minor road improvements for the St Athan 
development to go ahead13, and Metrix has denied any requirement for further 
road improvements. The joint Metrix, WAG and Vale of Glamorgan ‘St Athan 
Development Brief’ makes no mention of a M4 junction 34 link road.14  
And yet we find that “The website for the airport industry” states that: “Road 
access to the airport is poor at the current time with only minor roads running 
near it after junction 33 of the M4 motorway. Improvement of the road access has 
been met with opposition and a public enquiry in 2006 but this is no longer a 
problem as the forthcoming Defence Training Academy at RAF Saint Athan, 
which is to get a direct link to the M4 motorway is near the airport and the link 
road will serve both.” 15 (our emphasis). 
It seems that the Welsh Transport Planning and Appraisal Guidance (WelTAG) – 
which is being used for these proposals – requires that road improvements for 
developments such as the St Athan college, must include a transport scheme as 
an integral component.16 This has given rise to the suspicion that improved 
access to the airport is being used as a convenient excuse for improving access 
to St Athan. 
                                                 
8 Ove Arup Consultants, Cardiff International Airport and Culverhouse Cross Access Improvement Planning Stage Report 
for the Welsh Assembly Government (Dec Ref 08/7352), June 2008 Page 36 
9 Ibid Page 14 
10 Ove Arup Consultants, Cardiff International Airport and Culverhouse Cross Access Improvement Planning Stage 
Report for the Welsh Assembly Government (Dec Ref 08/7352), June 2008 Page 10 
11 See: http://wales.gov.uk/consultation/det/2008/transport/improveaccess/consultation.pdf?lang=en  
12 See: http://wales.gov.uk/deet/meetings/ciapublicinfo/july08/context.pdf?lang=en  
13 Reply from the Deputy First Minister and Minister for the Economy and Transport to a question from Andrew R T Davies 
(WAQ52439) presented on 8 September 2008 see: http://www.assemblywales.org/waq080908-e.pdf  
14 St Athan Development Brief July 2006 Page 22 § 3.6 
http://www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk/files/Living/Planning/Policy/Development/St_Athan_Development_Brief.pdf  
15 See: http://www.airport-technology.com/projects/cardiffinternational/  
16 See WelTAG 3.1.3 “WelTAG is not geared specifically to deal with new development or regeneration-led proposals…” 
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The study objectives in the Invitation to Tender included to “Identify and 
investigate options available for the provision of an improved route between the 
M4, junction 34 and Sycamore Cross and associated upgrading of the A4226”.17 
None of the other possible corridors was mentioned explicitly, which provides a 
potential bias in favour of this corridor.  

6. Conduct of the Public Consultation Exercise 
It is claimed that the 2007 exhibitions “identified a need for improved airport 
access”. We would dispute this. The questions asked of those attending the 2007 
public exhibitions are open to considerable criticism. Question 2 asked “Do you 
consider road access to the Airport is adequate? Yes/ No”. This is not a neutral 
question, as it is bound to be interpreted as ‘would you like there to be better 
road access to the airport?’ It should be noted that the answer from those who 
are happy with access by car, but not happy with the bus services, would be ‘No’. 
The statistical validity of a small sample (218 responses) of unknown 
representativeness, is highly suspect, so we do not think that much weight 
should be given to this piece of information. 
The aerial photograph/map that was displayed at the 2008 Pendoylan exhibition 
was wildly over-optimistic about the extent of flooding in the Ely valley – a serious 
and recurring issue that is likely to be made worse by building a road through the 
valley. We have been told that ‘attenuation ponds’ would be provided to 
ameliorate this problem, but there was nothing about them on the exhibition 
boards. 
We also contend that the supporting information provided in the public 
consultation leaflets was flawed, with a bias towards Corridor C. For example, in 
the lists of benefits and disadvantages of the thee corridors, no mention was 
made of the fact that Corridor C would cross a Site of Special Scientific Interest 
(SSSI) and a golf course, whereas both of these were given as disadvantages of 
Corridor A.18 There was also no mention that “The deserted Medieval settlement 
of Caerwigan [sic] would be demolished by the Pendoylan outer western bypass 
option.”19 Pendoylan is designated by the local council as a Special Landscape 
Area, with ecologically vulnerable sites. The centre of Pendoylan is a 
Conservation Area, and has seventeen times been winner of the Best Kept 
Village in the Vale award. 

                                                 
17 Ove Arup Consultants, Cardiff International Airport and Culverhouse Cross Access Improvement Planning Stage Report 
for the Welsh Assembly Government (Dec Ref 08/7352), June 2008 Appendix A 
18 See http://wales.gov.uk/consultation/det/2008/transport/improveaccess/consultation.pdf?lang=en 
19 Welsh Assembly Government Cardiff International Airport and Culverhouse Cross Access Improvements Preliminary 
Stage 2 Scheme Assessment Report July 2008 p.54 




